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From the President  
Yet another year gone and whilst 
there are lots of achievements, there 
is still a lot to be done. 

I want to thank everyone who 
contributed to our work during the 
past twelve months – committee 
members, working bee attenders, 
and the Mount Martha community 
generally. 

Special mention is made of now 
retired Treasurer and Public Officer 
Tony Hyde, for his untiring work 
since BERG began in 1997. We will 
miss you, Tony, at our committee 
meetings but hope we will see you 
on the occasional third Sunday. 

I take this opportunity to welcome 
our new Treasurer, Richard Kirsner, 
whom we have known for some 
time. Treasury is a vital part of our 
work, for keeping tab on every cent 
of our income and expenditure is an 
absolute must. 

Another change in the hierarchy is 
that hard-working Mary has 
relinquished the post of editor of The 
Creek and equally hard-working 
Angela has volunteered in ‘typical 
BERG style’ to take over that role. 
Mary, your work for BERG is very 
much appreciated and the newsletter 
as our mouthpiece to the community 
is invaluable. Thank you. 

I have no ‘stories’ this issue, 
preferring to leave space for snippets 
from our delightful AGM guest 
speaker, Margaret Polmear, and 
others. 

Until next issue 
Keith Wilson, President  

 

Weed Warriors 
Winning 
Smilax (Bridal Creeper) is a 
particularly nasty weed. It smothers 
indigenous plants, the tubers prevent 
anything else from growing, and it 
seeds profusely.   

But biological controls are starting 
to have an impact, with the help of 
the Mount Martha Primary School 
students in Joelle Rubenstein’s 
Grade 6 class.  

The children spent eight weeks 
breeding Leaf Hoppers, tiny, almost 
transparent insects, and in 
September they introduced the 
insects into a patch of Smilax.  They 
also worked in teams to dig out 
some clumps of Smilax, and were 
amazed at the size of the tuber mass 
below the surface (see photo). 

Biological controls such as Leaf 
Hoppers and particularly Rust, a type 
of fungus, are proving to be the 
safest and most effective methods of 
control.  Greg Lefoe, from the 
Department of Primary Industries, 
spread large amounts of Rust at 
three sites in the huge infestation of 
Smilax between the Soccer Oval and 
the Geoff Kaye Bridge. He spread it  

 
by wiping infested plants over 
healthy plants, then wrapping them 
in cling film for 24 hours.  

Seven weeks later, we find that not 
only have both the Rust and Leaf 
Hoppers established and spread 
some distance from the release, but 
considerable Leaf Hopper damage is 
evident in a site where earlier 
releases over the past 5 or 6 years 
had had little effect.  Furthermore, 
there was Rust on Smilax about 200 
metres from the release sites. 

 Next year Greg proposes to make 
a spray using Rust from infested 
plants, and spray a much wider area.   

 

BERG website 
BERG has a new – and easier to 
remember – website address – 
http://www.berg.org.au/ 
Our grateful thanks to 
Imagineering Technology, who 
are hosting the site at no cost to 
BERG. Our thanks also to BERG 
member Neil Shelley, who set up the 
website in the first place via his own 
ISP, approached Imagineering on 
BERG’s behalf, and continues to 
manage BERG’s website.  

 

Turn over for… 

•  Margaret Polmear’s AGM talk on 
regeneration after fire at Anglesea 

•  Mary Stemp’s Field Notes 

•  Highlights from Field Officer Liz 
Barraclough’s AGM report 

•  Ibises Aloft! – from David Plant 

http://www.berg.org.au/
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After Ash Wednesday 
1983 
Margaret Polmear, guest speaker at the 
AGM on Saturday 22nd October, 
described the 10-year study of bushland 
regeneration that she instigated after the 
devastating 1983 Ash Wednesday fires. 
This is an edited version of her talk. 

It all started when a few people in a 
local conservation group called 
ANGAIR—Anglesea & Airey’s Inlet 
—decided that we would use the 
disastrous wildfire to learn more 
about the vegetation of the area. It 
was a time when the local 
community was in conflict with 
development and we didn’t have the 
scientific information about the 
Anglesea flora to mount a good case. 
We needed facts.  

The fires burnt 40,000 hectares, 
from Lorne to just beyond Anglesea. 
The area was tinder dry and there 
hadn’t been a wildfire for 20 years. A 
crown fire, it destroyed all the 
ground layer, the shrub layer, and 
many of the small trees.  

It’s a very species-rich area, with 
about 25% of the flora of Victoria 
found here – some 690 species of 
vascular plants, of which about 110 
are orchids.  

So we commenced a project to 
monitor the regeneration over 10 
years. It started with four of us and 
ended up with 150 volunteers, who 
did all the field work. The only 
contractual work was soil analysis 
and some computer analysis to 
identify vegetation communities. 
(We’d thought we had three distinct 
heath-woodland communities. In 
fact, we found there were 10 subsets 
of these, all with slightly different 
vegetation composition and all on 
different soils.)  

We set up 120 trial plots in what 
we believed were six different 
vegetation communities. Because 
everything had been burnt, we had to 
rely on what we knew of the past. 
There were sites on heath-woodland, 
sand-dunes, iron-bark forest slopes, 
a fern gully, and swamp with peaty 
soil.  

We worked in groups – people 
who knew the plants were assisted 
by other peoples who were anxious 
to learn. The equipment was simple 
—paper, pencil, string to define the  

 
plot boundaries, and a good book on 
plant identification.  

From the ground to the canopy, 
we monitored each species for the 
number of plants, their size, how 
much space they covered, and how 
they had regenerated (sprout or 
seedling). We monitored tree height 
and the growth of the canopy. And 
we took soil samples at one and two 
years.  

Before the major spring and 
autumn surveys, we held volunteer 
training field days, where everybody 
was given lists of the plants at the 
various sites and training sheets on 
how to identify the different plant 
families.  

About three weeks after the fire, 
the Xanthorreas – the grass trees – 
were the first to sprout, although 
there wasn’t a drop for rain for a 
month after the fires.  

One needs to remember that some 
75% of the plant community is 
underground, and the vegetation is 
adapted to fire. Of all the species we 
monitored—about 400 of the area’s 
690 indigenous species—we found 
about 37% had the capacity to 
resprout, while another 30% had the 
capacity not only to resprout but 
also to regenerate from seed. The 
large trees had prior knowledge of 
fire, and many Eucalypts have 
epicormic buds under their bark. 
The stunted coastal Mannas often 
sprouted from the root stock. Some 
species didn’t sprout, but their cones 
opened and shed seed, resulting in a 
crop of seedlings.  

The most magical thing was the 
first spring after the fire—a huge 
range of grasses and herbs, and a 
massive flowering, including small 
Grass Trees, Milk Maids, Fringe 
Lilies, Stackhousia, and lots and lots 
of daisies. The Bluebeard Caladenia 
orchid came up in huge clumps, of a 
very dark blue intensity—they say 
that the colour is often enhanced by 
the nutrients in the soil after fire. 
Some plants that we thought had 
disappeared from the area 
reappeared, and there were others 
we’d never seen before, like the 
Lizard Orchid.  

Most of the species that were 
present before the fire reappeared in 
the first three years. Over the ten-
year period, the total vascular plant  

 
species decreased in number, while 
the non-vascular plants –  things like 
mosses, liverworts and lichens – 
increased. By the year seven the 
canopy height and vegetation 
structure had been restored.  

Of course there were weeds. 
Boneseed came up in crops from 
soil-stored seed, and Coastal Wattle 
(not indigenous to the area) could be 
very aggressive, outcompeting other 
plants. 

In a fern gully, a ground fire had 
established in very dry peat and 
burnt to about a depth of two and a 
half metres, destroying all soil-borne 
seed and leaving red soil and 
absolute devastation. Trees fell and 
the creek washed away a lot of the 
peat and soil. There was a massive 
and permanent change in the 
vegetation, with surrounding 
Eucalypts seeding into what had 
been a tree-fern gully. The cool, 
damp enclosed vegetation never 
returned.  

Most of the shrubs didn’t flower 
and seed until at least three years or 
more after fire – a crucial factor 
important in knowing when the 
vegetation could stand a second 
burn.  

We found some rarities along the 
way, and we learned a great deal 
about the vegetation of the area. We 
had aimed to produce scientific data, 
and we published five papers on the 
results. 

Mary’s Field Notes 
While walking on the path beside the 
soccer pitch I saw a couple of Red-
browed Firetails flit past.  These tiny 
bush birds were a common sight 
only twenty years ago.  Now we 
consider ourselves lucky to see a 
couple.  

And one Tuesday in October we 
heard the melodious piping of a 
Grey Butcherbird as he surveyed the 
ground for edibles from a low-
hanging branch. 

The best part of weeding for me is 
stumbling on indigenous plants and 
identifying them.  Bossiaea prostrata 
was our latest find between the 
firetrack and the kindergarten.   

Mary Stemp 
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Highlights from the AGM 
Field Officer’s Report  
by Liz Barraclough 

Over the last twelve months, with 
strong support and input from the 
Mornington Peninsula Shire, we 
have directed time and energy into 
addressing the silting and 
sedimentation of the estuary.  

Evidence points to a major 
sediment build-up. Old photos show 
a deeper and wider creek, and thirty 
years ago, according to locals, you 
could jump from the old bridge into 
the water below—now you would 
break your neck. There are far fewer 
swans visiting the estuary, due 
perhaps to the reduced depth of 
water and/or deterioration of the 
seagrass beds, which have been 
smothered by silt.  

Stock access to the creek up-
stream, urban development and 
unmade roads are three main 
contributors to sedimentation. The 
amount of sediment entering the 
creek from unmade roads has 
increased greatly over recent years, 
both directly and via stormwater 
drains. For example, over the past 12 
months, at the end of La Trobe 
Street, gravel was deposited almost 
to the level of the board walk.   

Development round the unmade 
roads has sky-rocketed, and instead 
of rain slowly seeping into the 
ground and being filtered as it 
gravitates to the creek, it now pours 
off roofs, paving and bitumen 
directly onto roads or into 
stormwater drains. The effect is 
sudden and scouring. It causes more 
erosion, carries more pollutants, is 
more turbulent, and dumps its 
increased sediment load on the 
ecology of the area. 

Dredging the creek has been 
mooted, but it is not a long-term 
solution. We need to tackle the 
problem at source and find solutions 
that enable water to enter the creek 
from the catchment more naturally 
and gently. Maybe then the big 
storm events that send a plume of 
silt into the bay will flush the 
sediment from the estuary and it will 
not be replaced, as happens now.  

Two of our recent and successful 
grant applications have concentrated  

 
on this issue. We have a substantial 
Envirofund Grant to clear and 
monitor silt build up at stormwater 
outlets. We are also planning a 
geomorphological study as part of 
work to gain a better understanding 
of the processes at work in the 
estuary. This will be coupled with 
planting some 10,000 indigenous 
aquatic and riparian plants. 

The control burn site, below the 
kindergarten, has aroused much 
interest, and we are thrilled by the 
diversity of plants that have 
regenerated. It requires ongoing 
intensive follow-up weed control, 
undertaken largely by Naturelinks, 
our main contractor. [We plan to 
report on the regeneration in more detail in 
the next newsletter - ED] 

The Envirokit is now ready, after 
various hitches. It provides lots of 
information on how to be a ‘good 
neighbour’ to the Reserve, and we 
plan to deliver copies to all residents 
around the Reserve perimeter and 
anyone else interested. The kit will 
be up-dated from time to time and 
new material (eg. notes on local 
frogs, bats) added as it comes to 
hand. Kits are available from Liz 
(0408 388 430) or Keith (5974 4993). 

Educational Nature Trail—We 
plan to install a number of signage 
posts throughout the Old 
Campgound to interpret the most 
common of our indigenous plants.  

Boardwalk has undergone major 
repairs through the year, as some of 
the older sections had deteriorated 
to such an extent that they were 
quite dangerous. Council spent 
$70,000 last financial year and plans 
to do so again this year. We are 
hoping this will continue until all the 
boardwalk meets the new standard 
regulations.  

Work-for-the-Dole—A team of  
three or four plus their hard-working 
supervisor have been working with 
us every Wednesday for three 
months (October to December), 
enabling us to catch up on lots of 
‘chores’ that BERG would never 
otherwise have been able to get 
done. 
 …and since the AGM… 
Year 9s from Mt Eliza Secondary 
College have been helping us every 

Ibises Aloft ! 
by David Plant,  
Melbourne-based bird expert  

Over recent months, huge flocks of 
Ibis have been seen regularly flying 
in magnificent V-formation over Mt 
Martha and other areas of the 
Peninsula.  

Both the Australian White Ibis 
Threskiornis molucca, and the Straw-
necked Ibis Threskiornis spinicollis are 
very common Australia-wide except 
in the very dry western areas. They 
are often seen in large flocks, feeding 
in wet paddocks, mud flats, playing 
fields and wetlands generally.  The 
two species are often seen together 
and nest in large communal breeding 
colonies.   

They may feed many kilometres 
from their nests, circling in thermals 
to gain altitude before flying directly 
to a feeding site. The frequent 
sightings over the Peninsula are no 
doubt because the recent rains have 
provided excellent feeding 
conditions for them. 

Both species probe in the water 
for food, but if grasshoppers and 
locusts are abundant, will feed on 
hard ground. In the Brisbane CBD 
the White Ibis has become an 
absolute pest, scavenging for cast-off 
food and indeed, if the opportunity 
arises, stealing food from inattentive 
lunch-timers. 

The Glossy Ibis Plegadis falcinellus is 
far less common, but has been seen 
at Coolart.  

 

Tuesday (for 5 weeks) to mulch and 
weed, as part of their end-of-the-year 
community service program. The 
November working-bee planted over 
300 plants into these beds.  

A very happy Christmas and New 
Year. See you next year! 

Liz Barraclough, Field Officer 
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Diary Dates

BERG Field Activities  
All Welcome! Meet at the Rotunda BBQ  
(Mel 144 K11) for working bees on: 
�3rd Sunday of every month, from 9.00 to 12.00. 
Coffee and BERG-baked delicacies at 10.30. If you’re 
running late, phone Liz’s mobile (0408 388 430) to find 
out where we are working. No working bee in 
December—the next is Sunday 15th January 2006. 
�Tuesdays from 9.30 to 12.00. Coffee break at 10.30.  
Bring gloves—other equipment provided. 
All queries to Mary Stemp on 5977 1089. 

�Waterwatch testing: every 3 months, third Tuesday 
of the month, Next testing Tuesday February 21st 
2006. 

 

 

 

Meetings 
BERG Committee meetings every 6 weeks at Mt 
Martha House, Saturdays 9.30. Next meetings Saturday 
December 10th 2005 and January 21st 2006. All 
members welcome. 

SPIFFA (Southern Peninsula Indigenous Flora and 
Fauna Association) meets 1st Monday of the month, 
7.30 pm, at Parks Vic, Hinton Street, Rosebud  
(Mel 170 C4). Contact Jan Dwyer, 5986 6566. 

Friends of Harrap Creek field days 4th Sunday of the 
month, 9.30. Contact Mary Stemp 5977 1089. 

Friends of Fairbairn Park working bees—contact 
John Stoker 5974 472 

Membership Application
I wish to become a family/individual member of 
BERG and enclose cash/a cheque payable to BERG 
for: 

Joining fee $1 $  

Individual subscription (per year) $4 $  

Family subscription (per year) $5 $  

Donation (tax deductible over $2) $  
Total  $ ............  

Please send to: 
Membership Secretary 
BERG, PO Box 433 
Mount Martha 3934 

 
Name .....................................................................................................................................................................................................  
Address..................................................................................................................................................................................................  
................................................................................................................................................................................................................  
Phone.............................................................................................. Fax ...............................................................................................  
Mobile............................................................................................. Email ...........................................................................................
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